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"My name is Dan Alters, Conservation Chair for the Lycoming Audubon Society. I have a BS in biology and a Masters degree in environmental pollution control. I was employed for 35 years by the Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection, completing my career as the water programs manager. I live in rural northcentral Pennsylvania, where I regularly hike, hunt, fish, canoe, bike and bird watch. I am very concerned that these activities, which I enjoy so much, may one day be severely limited due to climate change. Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the proposed carbon rule today.

Audubon and its network of 460 chapters are committed to conserving and restoring natural ecosystems, focusing on birds, other wildlife and their habitats, for the benefit of humanity and the earth’s biological diversity. I want to express our strong support for the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency’s critical efforts to put limits on carbon dioxide and other pollutants from existing power plants.  EPA’s proposed carbon reduction targets are a strong start toward reducing emissions. We believe these pollution reductions can be achieved at a reasonable cost, a cost to our nation and the world society we believe is far less than the cost would be if global warming remains unchecked. We believe strongly that worldwide climate change will cause increased floods and drought, rising sea levels, food shortages and famine. These in turn will create huge refugee issues for less-affected countries and likely new wars and other human strife. One only needs to review the climate change contingency plans of our own Department of Defense for a list of these possibilities.

We therefore believe more needs to be done. The proposed goal is too conservative and the plan allows far too much time for compliance. State plans should include automatic provisions to correct any shortfall in emission targets that may occur, and severe penalties for failing to meet goals. A federal review of state programs should occur at least every five years. Finally, it makes no sense to control carbon emissions in this country while we export millions of tons of coal overseas – we need to limit coal sales to countries that have acceptable plans to control carbon emissions.
Lycoming Audubon is greatly concerned about the impacts of climate change on avian species. Birds have long served as key indicator species of ecosystem health. America’s 46 million bird watchers spend roughly 32 billion dollars a year, generating 85 billion dollars in overall economic output and 13 billion dollars in tax revenues. Bird watching, hunting, and other outdoor activities enjoyed by more than 80 million Americans, support over 2.6 million jobs. These jobs are at risk if EPA does not effectively control carbon emissions.
Lycoming Audubon commends the EPA for its leadership on this critical issue. We fully support the proposed rule and would urge EPA to make it even stronger. Thank you for considering these comments."
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